
OCTOBER 24, 2024, MB#32 

906 

TOWN OF VALDESE 
TOWN COUNCIL PUBLIC SAFETY BUILIDNGS WORKSHOP 
OCTOBER 24, 2024 
 
The Town of Valdese Town Council met on Thursday, October 24, 2024, at 2:00 p.m., in the Town Council 
Chambers at Town Hall, 102 Massel Avenue SW, Valdese, North Carolina.  The Council meeting was live-
streamed on YouTube @townofvaldese.  The following were present:  Mayor Charles Watts, Mayor Pro 
Tem Gary Ogle, Councilwoman Rexanna Lowman, Councilwoman Heather Ward, Councilman Glenn 
Harvey, and Councilman Roger Heavner. Also present were: Interim Town Manager Bo Weichel, Town 
Clerk Jessica Lail, and various Department Heads. 
 
Absent: None 
 
A quorum was present. 
 
Mayor Watts called the meeting to order at 2:00 p.m.  
 
DESIGN-BUILD PRESENTATION Interim Town Manager Bo Weichel introduced Matt Robertson, 
Business Development Executive, and Scott Whelchel, Area Manager, from Wharton-Smith, Inc. 
Construction Group. They delivered an informative presentation on the design-build process, highlighting 
two collaborative delivery methods: Design-Build and Construction Management at Risk (CMAR). The 
presentation focused on the advantages of each method, emphasizing how they foster collaboration, 
streamline project management, and enhance overall efficiency. 
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Q & A WITH WHARTON-SMITH Councilman Harvey inquired about the scope and size of projects 
Wharton-Smith typically undertakes, specifically regarding budget, square footage, and whether projects 
involve new construction or renovation. Mr. Whelchel explained that Wharton-Smith focuses on partnering 
with clients who are invested in the community and value collaborative project delivery. He noted that their 
preferred projects include Public Safety facilities, Town Halls, K-12 schools, and other buildings that serve 
the public good. While the company is not well suited for small projects, like replacing carpet or jobs valued 
around $15,000, Mr. Whelchel did not specify a minimum dollar amount for their projects. 
 
Interim Town Manager Bo Weichel asked about the cost differences between the Design-Build and CMAR 
contract methods. Mr. Whelchel outlined the general steps involved in each process but did not provide a 
specific cost comparison. Mr. Weichel also questioned whether the Statement of Criteria needed to include 
a budget figure. Mr. Whelchel clarified that it is flexible—budget numbers can be included if preferred but 
are not a strict requirement. 
 
Q & A WITH WACO FIRE CHIEF BRENT GORDON Chief Brent Gordon, retired from the Charlotte Fire 
Department after 30 years, serves as the fire chief for both Waco and Bessemer City. He recounted Waco 
Fire Department’s complex journey to building a new fire station, a process that began around 2011. As a 
cash-limited 501(c)(3) organization, they initially explored a traditional bid approach but ultimately opted for 
a design-build model to control costs and quality. Renovating the outdated 1963 station was infeasible due 
to strict modern building codes for critical infrastructure, so they acquired property and hired a contractor, 
Crescent Construction, along with architect John Palmer. The station, built for approximately $1.76 million, 
is 15,000 square feet with five bays (rated as 10 due to drive-through access) and 6,000 square feet of 
living quarters. Overruns added $146,000, mainly due to unexpected site conditions like septic tanks and 
wells, plus design changes. Chief Gordon noted the importance of contingency funds to handle such 
surprises. Moving into the new facility was intentionally scheduled for September 11, 2017, in honor of the 
significance of that date in fire service history. Currently, the cost to replicate this facility is estimated at 
around $3 million, excluding furniture and equipment.  Chief Gordon advised that if any grading is required, 
a geotechnical firm should be engaged to drill the site and check for potential issues with rock or soil quality. 
He noted that Waco’s grading cost totaled $143,129. Chief Gordon fully supported using a metal building 
for the station. Councilman Harvey inquired about the possibility of the Town of Valdese utilizing Waco's 
plans and specifications. Chief Gordon explained that while he has no objections, the architect owns the 
plans, so they would need to be stamped specifically for Valdese. He emphasized the importance of 
designing the station as a 50-year building, recommending that the Council consider not only current needs 
but also future requirements. He added that involving the Fire Chief and Fire Department is essential in 
guiding these decisions to ensure the building meets long-term operational needs. 
 
ADOPTION OF DESIGN-BUILD ESTABLISHMENT OF CRITERIA – POLICE DEPARTMENT 
RENOVATION Interim Town Manager Bo Weichel explained that a Criteria Statement must be approved 
as a prerequisite to proceeding with a design-build process. During the discussion, Council deliberated on 
whether the Criteria Statement should include a budget figure. Mr. Weichel shared that Wharton-Smith 
confirmed the budget could be left out if preferred, adding that, in hindsight, he would have omitted a budget 
figure to allow contractors to assess the building and propose their own estimates. 
 
Councilwoman Ward expressed that she would have preferred to table the budget number until more details 
were clarified and suggested holding another workshop. Councilwoman Lowman inquired whether the 
Facilities Review Committee planned to meet again, and Councilman Heavner noted they could convene if 
needed. Mayor Watts asked if Council should retain the dollar amount in the Criteria Statement, and Council 
agreed to remove it. Additionally, Councilman Harvey proposed amending the statement to indicate that 
the Town, rather than the police department, is submitting the Criteria Statement. Mr. Weichel then asked 
if Council wished to approve the revised document immediately or take more time to consider it. 
 

Town of Valdese 
Police Department Renovation Design-Build Criteria Statement 

 
Title of Item: 
Establishment of criteria for a design-build delivery method for construction contracts and approval of using 
the design-build delivery method for the Police Department renovation project. 
 
Explanation: 
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In accordance with Session Law 2013-401 (HB 857) and NCGS 143-128.1A (b) regarding the addition of 
design-build delivery method for construction projects, the Police Department is submitting, for approval, 
the criteria that the Town must establish to utilize this method of delivery. Additionally, the Police 
Department is requesting approval to utilize the design-build method of delivery for the renovation and 
additions to the Police Department building on Main St. Due to the need for the project to be complete by 
early summer 2025. This delivery method will provide the needed flexibility to complete the project on time 
and within budget without sacrificing quality. 
 
Part 1. Establishment of Criteria. On August 23, 2013, the Governor signed into law Session Law 2013-
401. House Bill 857, authorizing governmental entities to utilize the design-build delivery method for 
construction contracts. The first step in the process for utilizing the design-build delivery method is that a 
governmental entity is to establish in writing the criteria used for determining the circumstances under which 
the design-build method is appropriate for a project. The criteria proposed are the following: 
 
(Criteria 1) The extent to which the Town can adequately and thoroughly define the project requirements 
prior to the issuance of the request for qualifications (RFQ) for a design-builder. 
The design-build delivery method may be used if it is determined that, for the project, the Town has 
professional personnel that are both qualified and experienced to thoroughly define project requirements 
prior to the issuance of a request for qualifications for a design-builder. Consideration will be given to the 
qualifications and experience of the personnel in the Police Department, Facilities Review Committee, Town 
Council, and the availability of professional personnel in the areas of purchasing, finance and legal to assist 
in the development of an RFQ. 
(Criteria 2) The time constraints for the delivery of the project. The design-build delivery method may be 
used if a project has a firm date by which a facility must be operational and the normal delivery method is 
likely not to be timely (typically RFQ, study, design, bid and construct). The size and cost of a project will 
dictate complexity and schedule. 
  
(Criteria 3) The ability to ensure that a quality project can be delivered. The design-build delivery method 
may be used if it is determined that, for the project, the Town has access to professional and experienced 
personnel to ensure that the design-build firm will provide a quality project within the budget constraints 
established by Council. Consideration will be given to the qualifications and experience of the personnel in 
the Police Department, Facilities Review Committee, Town Council, and hired professional services if 
necessary. 
 
(Criteria 4) The capability of the Town to manage and oversee the project, including the availability of 
experienced staff or outside consultants who are experienced with the design-build method of project 
delivery. The design-build delivery method may be used if it is determined that, for the project, the Town 
has professional and experienced personnel that are knowledgeable of design- build projects or, 
alternatively, experienced consultants local to Valdese are available to be retained to perform the 
construction management of a design-build contract. 
 
(Criteria 5) A good-faith effort to comply with G.S. 143-128.2, G.S. 143-128.4, and to recruit and select 
small business entities. The design-build delivery method may be used if it is determined that, for the 
project, requirements will be imposed which ensure that contractors will comply with the M/WBE goals. 
 
(Criteria 6) The criteria utilized by the Town, including a comparison of the costs and benefits of using the 
design-build delivery method for a given project in lieu of the other delivery methods identified. The criteria 
utilized by the Town when considering a design-build delivery method for a project will be as follows: 
 
• Is the project well defined and does it include qualitative and quantitative characteristics that make 
a design-build contract more appropriate than other methods of delivery? 
• Is the project timeline overly constrained and will it be necessary to have the facility complete and 
operational within a short timeframe? 
• Will it be necessary to have beneficial use of a portion of the facility while it is under construction? 
• Given the scope of the project, is there a maximum budget that must be adhered to allow 
negotiations and flexibility to make appropriate decisions on scope as the project progresses? 
• Does the design-build delivery method meet the ultimate operational goals established for a given 
facility and the quality of product achieved because of a more fluid and flexible delivery method? 
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In general terms, if it is determined that the expected expense of a design-build project will be no more than 
ten (10%) greater than the expected expense of a traditional RFQ, study, design, bid and construct project, 
the design-build delivery method may be utilized. 
 
Part 2. Applying the criteria to the Convention Center Renovation and Addition Project. The second step 
for the process in determining whether to use the design build delivery method for a project is to apply the 
criteria to the project. In applying the criteria for the Police Department renovation project, it is 
recommended that the design-build delivery method be used for this project. This determination is based 
upon a review of the above criteria as it relates to this project as follows: 
  
(Criteria 1) Through the Police Department, Facilities Review Committee, Town Council, and hired 
professional services, if necessary, the Town has professional personnel that are both qualified and 
experienced to thoroughly define project requirements prior to the issuance of a request for qualifications 
for a design builder. Additionally, professional personnel are available in the areas of purchasing, finance 
and legal services to assist in the development of an RFQ. 
 
(Criteria 2) The Valdese Police Department requires renovation to establish an efficient process of 
operations to keep the community safe. In order to rehabilitate this facility so that outside regulating agency 
requirements are met, and the Police personnel can effectively perform their duties, the construction must 
be completed by July 2025. This is a period of approximately 10 months. Typical procedure would be to 
procure a design consultant, complete design and then undertake construction. This process would take 
approximately 12-18 months thus preventing the Police Department from meeting the stated expectations. 
The Design-Build process provides the best option for the Town to meet this timeframe. 
 
(Criteria 3) Within the Police Department, Facilities Review Committee, Town Council, and hired 
professional services, the Town has professional and experienced personnel to ensure that the design-
build firm will provide a quality project within the budget constraints established by Council. 
 
(Criteria 4) Should it become necessary to contract the construction management of a design-build contract, 
there are experienced consultants local to Valdese that are available. 
 
(Criteria 5) In developing an RFQ and interviewing selected firms, the Town will put forth a good- faith effort 
to comply with G.S. 143-128.2, G.S. 143-128.4. 
 
(Criteria 6) As stated under Criteria #2, one of the benefits of the Design-Build process is that it may reduce 
the overall project schedule by 8 months. This has a direct benefit on the project budget.  The design-build 
delivery method is not expected to involve any additional expense than the expected expense of a 
traditional RFQ, study, design, bid. and construct project. By reducing the time frame by 8 months, we are 
eliminating the price escalation that would occur within that year. Additionally, the scope of the design efforts 
will be reduced. This enables more of the approved project budget to go directly towards the physical 
improvements of the facility. Total project budget is $1,750,000, which is lower than initial estimates of 
traditional design-bid-build. It is expected that the design-build process will enable an extra 5% of existing 
funds to be allocated to the construction over what our typical design-bid-build process would allow. These 
benefits to both the project schedule and cost make the design-build option more appealing than the more  
conventional design-bid-build in this instance. 
 
Fiscal Note: 
There is no fiscal impact to the establishment of this policy and approval of the utilization of design- build 
delivery method. 
 
Recommendation: 
Approve the criteria for the use of the design-build delivery method and authorize Town staff to move 
forward with use of the design-build delivery method for the renovations and additions to the Police 
Department facility. END 
   
APPROVAL OF RFQ DESIGN BUILD – POLICE DEPARTMENT RENOVATION Mr. Weichel explained 
that the upcoming RFQ would be directed toward general contractors. Councilman Harvey then questioned 
the funding source for the Police Department renovations, to which Mr. Weichel recommended utilizing 
reserve funds. He estimated the reserve at $6.9 million, noting that covering both the renovations and the 
pool structure would reduce the balance to approximately $4.9 million. Council discussed other funding 
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options, with Councilman Harvey observing that the project has evolved significantly. He suggested that 
constructing a Police Department addition to Town Hall with a Sally Port, or potentially a new facility joining 
both Fire and Police Departments, might be more cost-effective than renovating the 58-year-old Main Street 
building. He questioned if the renovation was truly the best path forward, especially given potential 
unknowns that could arise once walls are opened. 
 
Councilwoman Ward emphasized the importance of moving forward without further delays. Councilwoman 
Lowman recapped the long history of planning for a new public safety building and urged Council to make 
a decisive move. Mayor Watts recommended deferring the decision to the November 4 Council meeting, 
while Councilwoman Ward requested an additional workshop. Councilman Harvey raised concerns that 
Hurricane Helena could disrupt the RFQ timeline, and Mayor Watts agreed to work with Mr. Weichel to 
develop a schedule, inviting Council members to submit any questions in advance. Councilman Heavner 
stressed the importance of doing it right with whatever is decided. Ultimately, Mr. Weichel confirmed that 
both the Criteria Statement and the RFQ would be paused, with no vote taken at this time. 
 
ADJOURNMENT:  At 4:38 p.m., there being no further business to come before Council, Councilman Ogle 
made a motion to adjourn, seconded by Councilwoman Ward.  The vote was unanimous.  
 
 
 
___________________________________                                   ___________________________________ 
        Town Clerk        Mayor 
 
jl  


